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          Arie and his twin brother were born in February 1917 in 
0.00      Rotterdam. They had one older brother and one older 
sister. Both his parents wqre born in Rotterdam. Pictures of family 
are shown. 
 
0.03      The family's religious background was Protestant, 
belonging to the "Remonstranten" sect, a sect that was "freer" than 
other Protestant denominations. 
 
0.04      The family was working class, his father having been a 
house painter, Arie too became a house painter. He finished grammar 
school education. later on he attended (Labor) evening school. He 
also was an avid reader. He describes his background as 
religious-socialist. (Transcriber's Note: This witness is extremely 
well spoken, very careful use of language, with a wry sense of 
humor.) 
 
0.06      His assessment of 1933-1940 attitude on the part of the 
population of the province of Zuid Holland to the NSB (Nazi) party: 
generally negative. Increase in membership in the NSB during those 
years was minimal. 
 
0.08      In the spring of 1940 his older brother was approached by 
a Jehovah's Witness. His brother was basically A - political, and 
referred the J.W. to Arie was attracted to the J.W.'s creed because 
of its anti-militarism and its total neutrality stands. He had many 
conversations with the J.W. and read the J.W.'s literature very 
carefully. In September or October 1940 Arie was baptized J.W. 
 
0.13      Six months after his baptism he became a leader and 
instructor of a group of J.W. People were not identified by names: 
they were given numbers. Arie's number was 105, which meant that he 
was the 105th J.W. in the Rotterdam area. Primary purpose of 
meetings at that time was Bible study. 
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0.18      Arie's house was used as a depot for J.W. literature, 
which he kept in a space hidden behind a large wardrobe. Discussion 
of opposition by the Watchtower to other churches. Arie explains 
that the J.W. s were not so much opposed to the religious doctrines 
of other denominations as  they  were  to  what  they  considered  
to be the hypocritical stand on the part of the administrative arms 
of the churches.  However, there was no suppression of the 
Watchtower, because people had a common enemy, i.e. the Germans. 
 
0.24      He was aware of German arrests of members of political 
and religious groups opposed to the Nazis. 
 
0.27      He carried on his regular work as a house painter. He was 
married, had a son born pre-war and a daughter born on 5/10/1940, 
the day of the German invasion of Holland. 
 
0.28      His first arrest took place in the spring of 1941. He and 
his wife had attended an evening Bible study. A (female) J.W. who 
at that time lived with the family had been baby sitting. While 
Arie and his wife were at the study group the Gestapo had entered 
his house, and aimed directly at the literature hidden behind the 
wardrobe. It was obvious that an informer had been involved. 
 
0.33      The Gestapo took Arie and his wife to police head- 
quarters, where they met Arie's father and Arie's twin brother 
(both J.W.'s as well) who had also been arrested. 
 
0.34      Arie was taken to the Gestapo headquarters in R'dam, 
where he was interrogated re source of J.W. literature. When Arie 
refused to reveal information, he was beaten and interrogated 
again. In the event he was returned to Dutch police headquarters 
and put in a cell. The following afternoon he was again taken to 
Gestapo headquarters, where he found his wife. He was told that if 
he did not provide the Gestapo with the requested 
 
0.37      information, he would loose his children and he and his 
wife would be sent to a concentration camp. Arie again refused to 
provide information. He was threatened with pistols by two Gestapo 
men: Grunberg and Simonis. He refused betrayal again. He was kicked 
to the ground. Eventually he was taken to a room in the sous- 
terrain, and thrown toward a window. His captor left. On falling 
Arie had discovered that the window was not locked. As soon as the 
captor was out of sight, Arie used the window to escape. 
 
0.43      Looking disheveled, lacking money, lacking ID card Arie 
tried his luck, jumped on a trolley car, where someone paid for 
him,  and went to the house of a director of barges who was known 
to be sympathetic to J.W's. he was admitted by this man's wife. 
Eventually when the director returned from work, he was told that 
he could not remain, because it was obvious that an informer had 
been at work. However Arie was provided with another coat and the 
sum of fl,500. (a substantial sum at that time). 
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Arie then went to another address which he knew to beanother 
literature depot, a house which was quite 
 
0.47      isolated. he remained there for one week. Contact was 
then made with the J.W. community and he was directed to go to 
Dordrecht, where he was to remain for one month. 
 
0.49      At that stage he had lost all contact with his wife and 
children. The children were taken to live with his parents and his 
wife was taken to a prison in Scheveningen, where she was to remain 
for one year. From Dordrecht he was directed to Barneveld, a tiny 
town in the "Gelderse Achterhoek" (Northeast of Arnhem, near the 
German border.) In Barneveld he lived essentially underground 
together with family. He had free room and board. He was assigned 
to full time preaching. He travelled to small towns and villages, 
assigned sometimes to larger ones such as Wageningen and Arnhem. 
(1942- '45). 
 
          The literature he distributed was printed in Amsterdam 
0.53      and reached him via a network of inland shippers. He did 
learn of the imprisonment of J.W.'s in camps, 
 
0.56      specifically a camp in Amersfoort. He learned as well 
that his father and his brother were interned at camp Vugth. 
 
0.58      He was quite successful in gaining members for the J.W., 
due to the general Dutch opposition to the Germans. 
 
0.60      Arie was arrested a second time (no date given) when he 
and another J.W., were on their way to Rijssen (outside of his 
customary terrain) to distribute literature. This arrest took place 
during one of the periodic "razzias", 
 
1.02      when the Germans rounded up Dutch men for forced labor. 
The Germans used an amusement hall as a temporary gathering place 
for 100-200 men. Arie, after carefully timing of the German guard, 
managed to escape through 
1.06      a set of double doors. Although he was pursued and shot 
          at, he was not caught, and by going into one house by the 
          back door and exiting through the front door, he was able 
          to escape into yet another house, lived in by a woman 
1.09      whose husband worked in the underground. He stayed there 
          one night. Thence he went the following day to the house 
          of Jonkheer (Dutch nobility) van coevorden in Diepenheim, 
          whom he had heard of as a contact for the J.W.'s. There 
          he again met the J.W. with whom he had travelled to 
          Ryssen. 
 
1.13      Arie continued his preaching. He barely escaped a third 
          arrest in Arnhem when in the course of his work he came 
 
         to the house belonging to a woman NSB member, who had an 
         SS man as a houseguest.  Arie having become suspicious 
         ran, and again saved himself. 
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1.17      Some further minor narrow escapes are mentioned. Arie 
         had some contact with his wife after she had been freed 
1.21      from prison. During the very last months of the war his 
         wife and his two children were able to live with him in 
         Zutphen,  where  they  were  at  the  time  Holland  was 
         liberated. 
 
         He and his family returned to live in Rotterdam.  so did 
         his father and his brother, after their liberation from 
         the concentration camp.  In Vugth his brother apparently 
         was responsible for keeping his father alive. 
 
         Arie continued his Bible work post war, as has his wife. 
         They  and their four children remain J.W. 's. 
 
         Pictures of the family are shown.  So are pictures of art 
         paintings, a hobby Arie took up post war. 
� 
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